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COUNTY OF MILWAUKEE
INTEROFFICE COMMUNICATION



DATE:		June 17, 2020

TO:	Supervisor Marcelia Nicholson, Chair, Milwaukee County Board of Supervisors

FROM:	Stuart Carron, Director, DAS-Facilities Management Division
		Prepared by:  Peter Nilles, Facilities Planning & Development, DAS-FMD


[bookmark: _Hlk38372513]SUBJECT:	An informational report from the Director, Department of Administrative Services, Facilities Management Division (DAS-FMD), regarding an assessment of the Marcia P. Coggs Human Services Center


Issue

This informational report is provided to address File No.20-110, as adopted by the County Board of Supervisors at its February 6, 2020 meeting. This resolution authorized the release of $660,000 in allocated contingency to capital project WS12601 to fund architectural and real estate services for the DHHS ‘No Wrong Door’ facilities relocation project. The adopted resolution also required that an analysis on the future of the Marcia P. Coggs Human Services Center be submitted to the board prior to the allocation of additional funding for the relocation, to include the following:

· An estimate of the current cost to rehabilitate the Marcia P. Coggs Human
Services Building for Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) compliance

· Relocation options for existing staff that would need to vacate the facility
and the potential for other county staff to relocate to the facility

· Coordination with the State about their usage of the facility and how that
may change if current county staff were relocated

· Options to sell or lease the facility if it is recommended the building is no
longer needed for county staff

· How the findings from the analysis may inform the decisions of future
policymakers about the next steps for a potential buildout that is initially
projected to be an $8.2 million project


Background

The Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) is transforming its systems of care, to be more participant and population health focused using a “No Wrong Door” approach. Concurrently, with the development of the UHS mental health hospital, Milwaukee County is planning to close its Behavioral Health Division Mental Health Complex. This closure will require relocation of select DHHS Behavioral Health Division staff and functions. The system of care transformation and sale of the Mental Health Complex drives a different approach to DHHS administrative facility needs. DHHS currently houses administrative staff at the Marcia P. Coggs Human Services Center (Coggs), Vel R. Phillips Youth and Family Justice Center (VPYFJS), Milwaukee County Mental Health Complex and in leased space at North Sixth Street and West Walnut Street. Departing on Aging currently houses administration staff at Coggs. Capital project WS12601-DHHS Relocation was created to provide DHHS and the Department of Aging with financial resources to facilitate consolidation of its administrative footprint, in alignment and support of its ‘No Wrong Door’ approach.

Coggs, a County-owned building located at 1220 West Vliet Street, was built in 1920 and previously was a department store prior to acquisition by the County. The total building square footage is over 222,000 square feet, with administrative offices and customer services functions on floors one through three and a portion of the basement, and County storage in a portion of the basement and the fourth floor. Milwaukee County staff (DHHS and Department on Aging) currently occupy all of the third floor of Coggs, and DAS-FMD operations staff occupy a portion of the basement. The County also uses a portion of the basement for storage of documents and surplus furniture and equipment. In addition, Friedens Community Services entered into a Memorandum of Understanding with the County in 2013 to operate a food pantry from a portion of the basement. The State of Wisconsin Department of Health Services occupies the first and second floors, and a portion of the basement, under a month-to-month lease with Milwaukee County.

Required Facility Upgrades for ADA Compliance
Although Coggs is technically ADA compliant based on federal regulation, the current layout of Coggs is not convenient or easily accessible for people with disabilities to navigate. The only elevator is a freight elevator, which is located on the other side of the building from the main entrance. In 2010, the State of Wisconsin prepared conceptual cost estimates for upgrades to Coggs to better accommodate State functions. One of the upgrades included a new ADA-compliant elevator and entrance/elevator lobby on the north side of Coggs for an estimated construction cost of $360,000 plus design and project administration costs. The State also identified a need for ADA-compliant restrooms on the first floor, but cost estimates were not readily apparent in the 2010 estimates. Additional accessibility concerns have been identified by County staff for the exterior of the building which includes the entrance door operators at the main entrance on West Vliet Street, sidewalk ramps at the intersections of West Vliet Street at North 12th Street and West Vliet Street and North 13th Street, and parking around the perimeter of the building. Considering standard construction cost escalations since 2010, overall costs to provide for ADA and accessibility-related upgrades may range between $500,000 and $1,000,000.

Relocation Options for Existing Staff at Coggs and Re-occupancy at Coggs

The DHHS Relocation project assumes that all of DHHS and Department on Aging staff will relocate out of Coggs to newly leased space. DAS-FMD and DAS-Economic Development staff are currently working with DHHS and Aging to identify and develop options for relocation. When that relocation takes place, approximately 50,000 square feet of office space will be left vacant.

DAS-FMD Facilities Planning staff are currently working on a County-wide administrative space strategic facility plan, which may identify opportunities for other County staff and functions to occupy the third floor of Coggs. The administrative space strategic facility plan was originally anticipated to be complete in 2020 but may be delayed due to the uncertainties of the County’s 2020 operating budget situation. As a result, there is no current plan in place for the eventual re-use of the third floor space, although options exist.

Re-occupancy of the third floor of Coggs by County staff should not be considered until the ADA and accessibility issues previously listed, and estimated to cost between $500,000 and $1,000,000, are addressed. Re-occupancy may also require a reconfiguration of the third floor to provide for sufficient workspaces and adjacencies for the relocated staff. According to a 2014 study by CBRE, design and construction of “moderate” renovations of the third floor of Coggs would cost approximately $4,500,000, to accommodate approximately County 217 staff. These costs are speculative at this time, will be highly dependent on the eventual occupants of the third floor, and do not include temporary relocation, new furniture or technology-related improvements. There may be a partial offset to those costs in potential savings of leased space. However, those savings are difficult to predict.

Coggs could eventually be used as swing space during a potential replacement of the existing Public Safety Building. A new facility to replace the Public Safety Building has been under study for several years, and has been strongly endorsed by the Courts. Current conceptual cost estimates for the new facility are in excess of several hundred million dollars, and additional work is required to determine the sources of funding. Previous studies of the Public Safety Building have noted the need for extensive swing space if it is to be replaced with a new facility. Although there has been no in-depth study of Coggs for swing space, it has advantages, such as large floor plates, clear ceiling heights, and relatively close proximity to the Courthouse Complex. If it were to be used for any alternate use, targeted capital investments would be required to extend the useful life of the building.

Coordination with State of Wisconsin
The State of Wisconsin Department of Health Services is the major tenant at Coggs, occupying the first and second floors and a portion of the basement. The State is currently occupying Coggs under the terms of a month-to-month lease. The functions that the State provides at Coggs are primarily related to the Income Maintenance Program. Recent communication with the State indicates the State is evaluating reduced space needs.

The short-term lease provides the State with flexibility and provides the County with a lease rate higher than market rate. At the same time, the short-term lease does not provide the County the opportunity to conduct long-term planning with certainty.

If the State DHS were interested in pursuing a lease term of longer than one year, the State would need to issue a Request for Proposals (RFP) for similar office space, which may result in the State finding a better lease option elsewhere, relocating out of Coggs and eliminating a source of revenue. Such relocation of the Income Maintenance Program function is thought to be highly complex and unlikely.

At the current time there have been no discussions with the State DHS on their potential interest in occupying the third floor should it become available. If and when the DHHS relocation project moves forward, we will take up the discussion with the State at the appropriate time.

Options to Sell or Lease Coggs
Regardless of the relocation of County staff from the building, Milwaukee County could make Coggs available for sale at any time. According to a 2014 study by CBRE, a long-term lease with an anchor tenant (such as the State) would make sale of the property much more attractive to potential buyers. The combination of a tenant with excellent credit, such as the State, and a long term lease (10 years or longer), would increase interest in the building because they would provide for a more stable investment opportunity for developers and lenders. Under this type of scenario, the CBRE study estimated the potential sale price range to be $20,000,000 to $25,000,000. However, the State Department of Administration has indicated no interest in pursuing such a long-term lease.

County staff feels there would probably be interest and a market for purchase if there is a short-term lease in place, and the sale could be consummated even if the third floor is vacant, although both would substantially lower the price, with a potential reduction of sale value of 90%. In addition, if new tenants are less creditworthy than the State and pay a lower rent, the sale price would probably be much lower. If after a sale any County department occupies the third floor, profit from the sale would be offset by on-going leaseback costs. Any decision to sell the building would have to consider the loss of a significant current revenue stream – the lease to the State provides over $2,000,000 per year in net rental income.

The market for noteworthy tenants to fill a 222,000 square foot building if it is empty is limited, which would impact the number of interested buyers.

According to the Office of the Comptroller, there is approximately $2,000,000 of debt on Coggs, which would need to be reconciled in any sale scenario.

The County could also retain the building and offer the available third floor space for lease. However, that puts the County in a position as strictly a landlord, which is not advisable or consistent with current County practices. Any new tenant would likely require significant upgrades and fit-out contributions as noted above, which would be difficult to finance and recoup. Beyond this, the deferred and planned maintenance on the facility is currently estimated at over $20,000,000, resulting in little to no incremental gain.

	Year/System
	Currently Critical
	Potentially Critical
	Necessary Not Yet Critical
	Future Planning
	Does Not Meet Current Codes or Standards
	Grand Total

	2017
	$22,340
	$56,798
	
	$61,396
	
	$140,534

	2018
	$723,744
	
	
	
	
	$723,744

	2020
	
	$221,018
	
	
	
	$221,018

	2021
	
	
	$425,528
	
	
	$425,528

	2022
	
	
	$6,234,547
	
	
	$6,234,547

	2023
	
	
	
	$170,575
	
	$170,575

	2024
	
	
	
	$222,845
	
	$222,845

	2025
	
	
	
	$478,906
	
	$478,906

	2027
	
	
	
	$11,373,199
	
	$11,373,199

	2029
	
	
	
	$76,410
	
	$76,410

	(blank)
	
	
	
	
	$112,732
	$112,732

	Grand Total
	$746,084
	$277,816
	$6,660,075
	$12,383,331
	$112,732
	$20,180,038



The costs of maintenance would likely offset any income obtained from a third party leasing the third floor.

How Analysis may Inform Policymakers on DHHS Buildout
During the current COVID-19 pandemic, most DHHS and Department on Aging staff which would be impacted by this relocation have been working remotely with success. Department on Aging has indicated that working remotely could be a long-term solution for much of its staff. DHHS may also be able to accommodate remote working for a portion of its staff as well. Revised programming numbers have not been determined yet. These changes to the program would most likely reduce the total footprint required.

One of the guiding principles in the DHHS relocation effort is to provide a “No Wrong Door” approach, which assumes a new DHHS facility is welcoming, easy to access and accommodates customer needs. The existing Coggs facility does not necessarily meet any of those criteria. Previously collected DHHS facility programming data suggests that 65,000 to 70,000 square feet of administrative space, including work spaces, collaboration spaces and training spaces, would be needed to house approximately 450 DHHS staff and necessary DHHS functions. The third floor of Coggs is approximately 50,000 square feet. Therefore, to house DHHS administrative functions at Coggs would require reconfiguration of the third floor as well as occupancy of additional space currently occupied by the State and additional improvements to create a more welcoming, accessible environment. Additional County staff will require additional parking capacity, which is currently below City of Milwaukee zoning and planning standards.

Notwithstanding the opportunity to reduce the new footprint with telework options, DHHS and Department on Aging staff currently housed at Coggs support finding a new location for their administrative needs. The new administrative facility would include BHD staff who would relocate with the closure of the Behavioral Health Complex, Wraparound Milwaukee, and some community-based staff from the Division of Youth and Family Services. This would create a collaborative environment that includes training and conference space and also house our Director’s Office, Contract Services, and Quality Assurance functions. The new facility would help better position DHHS as an anchor institution close to community stakeholders, philanthropy, and intergovernmental partners. The existing limitations at Coggs are primarily related to accessibility but also related to parking, number of conference rooms, lack of dedicated training space, and security. The facility does not provide a warm, inviting feel. In addition, there are extensive identified long-term capital needs given the age of the building.

In general, the Department of Administrative Services feels that the decision to embark on a new strategic facility for DHHS is independent of our outlook and eventual plan for the Coggs building. Should DHHS/DOA vacate the third floor, all options remain on the table:
· Re-occupation by a different County entity
· Lease available space out to the State or other third party
· Disposition via sale (potentially after use as swing space to facilitate the replacement of the Public Safety Building)

Future Activities
DAS-FMD Facilities Planning and Development staff will refine the space needs program with County DHHS and Department on Aging staff, recognizing that teleworking has been utilized with success during the existing pandemic, and could continue to be utilized on a long-term basis, reducing overall space needs. County staff will continue to align this relocation project, in regard to scope and schedule, with the construction of occupancy of the UHS hospital in West Allis and partnerships with the community health centers. DAS-FMD and DAS-Economic Development staff will also continue to look for opportunities to better position the County for a long-term strategy regarding disposition of Coggs.

Recommendation

This report is informational, and no action is required.

Stuart Carron
___________________________
Stuart Carron
Director, Facilities Management Division
[bookmark: _GoBack]Department of Administrative Services

cc:	David Crowley, County Executive
Mary Jo Meyers, Chief of Staff, Office of the County Executive
Kelly Bablitch, Chief of Staff, County Board
Julie A. Landry, Director, Department of Administrative Services
Shakita LaGrant-McClain, Interim Director, Department of Health & Human Services

